October 10, 2019

Honorable Mayor and City Council
City of Long Beach, California

Subject: City Council Agenda Item #20.19-1004 (Magnolia Scale)

Dear Councilmembers:

I would like to bring to your attention a quote from the Department of Public Works that reads
as follows: “The Public Works Department is committed to preserving and protecting the
community's urban forest and promoting the health and safety of City trees, from the time they
are planted through maturity.” However, as well intended as that quote may seem, misdirected
priorities and lack of funding have left our urban forests vulnerable to infestation and death due
to lack of watering, proper maintenance, and more importantly a lack of planning. This includes
hundreds of trees provided to the City by way of Long Beach Harbor Department grants. Back in
2015 the City Auditor estimated that the value of Park Trees was in the vicinity of $112-million,
not including street trees nor the additional quantifiable benefits of an Urban Forest that would
undoubtedly increase the value of that asset by millions more.

| applaud the decision by Councilmember Roberto Uranga in bringing this subject to the
forefront once again. This is an issue that many of us in Long Beach including City Staff have
attempted to address. A few years ago Councilmember Stacey Mungo addressed a similar issue,
known as the “Urban Tree Canopy Assessment & Management Plan.” Eight years before that,
Public Works also brought to the council the Urban Forest Master Plan, which was received and
filed. It is necessary that this issue be clearly addressed now and that the City establishes the
necessary structure to develop our Urban Forest Vision for the asset that it is.

The issue that prompted Councilmember Uranga to step up to the plate is the Magnolia Scale
(Neolecanium cornuparvum), a problem that is affecting our urban forest, and with it the quality
of life of residents of Districts 7, 8, 2 and throughout the City. This has become critical as we deal
with the results of climate change and pollution that are clearly affecting all of the residents but
more notably West, Central, and North Long Beach.

Prior to beginning a treatment program it is essential to have a thorough understanding of the
number of affected trees, their location, and the severity of the infestation. This survey doesn’t
exist as of yet. Current estimates are based on complaints received. The responses received by
residents when calling public works staff to complain about affected trees do not appear to be
coordinated, reflecting the lack of a concise plan. Elected officials have an even shallower
understanding of the problem, its causes, and treatment. We have many residents and
organizations throughout the city that would gladly join the effort to develop a long-range
strategy and even to participate in a citywide survey.

After various conversations with University of California Cooperative Extension personnel and
other knowledgeable experts in the field, it has become apparent that using pesticide treatment
directed towards tree roots or tree trunks to treat the Magnolia Scale infestation may not be






